MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 18TH DECEMBER 2012
In the Chair:
Councillor S Hunter
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Blaney, D F Cunningham, W Graham, 
N McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, 
M A McKillop, C McShane, P McShane, C C Thompson
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs M Quinn, Director of Corporate Services
Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services

Mr O Donnelly, Director Mental Health & Disability Services - NHSCT 
Mrs A Orr, Assistant Director, Mental Health & Disability Services - NHSCT
Ms B Donaghy, Assistant Director, Planning and Modernisation - NHSCT





Mr G Anderson – NHSCT




Councillor Jonathan Wills – Shetland Isles





Ms D Bader, Member Services, Clerical Officer

12/28:01
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McIlroy and S McKillop.
12/28:02
NHSCT – DAYCARE PROVISION IN BALLYCASTLE AND THE GLENS
NHSCT gave a briefing on plans for Rathmoyle Residential Home and Day Care Services during which questions and answers took place.
Plans for Rathmoyle Residential Home
The NHSCT stated that the investment and new changes to be made at Rathmoyle will result in the current residential arrangements being replaced by a new build for Supported Living.


NHSCT stated the Housing Executive had committed capital money for a new building which would support 28 residents, approximately 7 places for low need residents, 14 places or less for medium needs and 7 places for higher need residents (including those with dementia).  
Members expressed their concern that this was a reduction from the current 39 places to the 28 places proposed for the Supported Living Scheme – effectively a 25% drop and feared that facilities that currently exist were being lost and will go to Care in the Community.

In reply to questions regarding rationale and methodology, the NHSCT stated  that they had considered information from the Stakeholders meeting on past activities, growing numbers, home ownership, number of people living on own or wished to stay on their own and the number of past and present users.  Other criteria considered were growing numbers of people in Nursing Care and those now receiving nursing care at home. They also stated that when a Housing Association had been appointed by the Housing Executive, these figures could be readdressed.
Members expressed concern that the criteria for intake of residents had changed and that some people would now “fall through the cracks” and would be living in houses that were not suitable for them.  It was also stated that an additional £100,000 a year running costs would be needed for this building than is currently spent on Rathmoyle Home.
Location of proposed new building

Concerns were raised by the members on the location of the proposed new building and the transportation issues.
NHSCT stated that they did not think it possible to have the Supported Living and the Day Care Centre on one site.  A Technical assessment would be needed before a final decision was made, but in their opinion the whole site was needed.  
Members also raised the question as to what consultation had been made and if any other sites had been looked at.  In reply the Trust stated that they had engaged in discussions with residents and carers and would continue to do so.
Reference was made to Transforming Your Care which had stated there was no longer a need for residential places, but in reality there was a big demand in this area.
Timeframe
The NHSCT stated that it was the decision of Minster of Health and Social Services that they would be allowed to proceed and develop a scheme for Rathmoyle and that the last 2 years had been spent drawing up the Business Case for the Rathmoyle Scheme, detailing the local needs and setting out the outline case for the new building.

Members expressed their concerns over the timescale of the transfer of this site and that it would have been a long time in the process, not overnight, and that there was now only one year left for the resource centre.

NHSCT stated that project for the new building was approved at the last meeting and plans were then put in place to begin transfer of the site and that it needed to be delivered by 2014-2015 in order to receive the money from the Housing Executive.  

The NHSCT also stated that Rathmoyle site had not yet been signed over and that the Housing Executive, not the NHSCT, would be appointing a Housing Association responsible for the new building based on the their abilities and previous experience in this field, after which ownership of the site will be transferred to them.  The NHSCT added that it would probably take another year of planning before building contractors would be appointed.

Staffing

Members asked the NHSCT if they could give a commitment that current jobs would be safe and that staff would continue to be able to work in Ballycastle.

The NHSCT replied that they were unable to give a blanket commitment but there were no plans for redundancies, however some people may be required to work in other areas. The NHSCT would continue to meet with staff and that there would be jobs for those people who were required to move.

Day Care Services
It was stated that Local Stakeholder Groups had been set up which involved representatives from the local community including representatives of residents, families, local Councils and local Community Groups.  Residents within the proposed supported living would also need a Day Care Centre as there were complex needs within the Community at all levels.
Council called for the Trust through their Mental Health and Disability Services Directorate to facilitate a stakeholder group to deal with the future provision of Adult Day Care Services in Ballycastle.
Concerns expressed by members included the amount of money spent on the refurbishment of the current Centre, previous commitment that Rathmoyle Day Centre would not be affected and a belief that the proposed project would split up the community.
The NHSCT stated that they had not made any comment that the current Rathmoyle Centre would not be affected – they had always been keen on the new site for Rathmoyle, but understood that it would cause come disruption to those involved.

Members stated that after listening to comments from clients and staff, the overall opinion was that the resource centre should stay in Rathmoyle, and that the NHSCT should be listening to people’s opinions.
The NHSCT stated that the overall objective was to provide a range of services to meet the needs of the users in the day care centre and that they had already begun to consult with service users, families and carers and understood the need to reassure them that day care services would continue in the Ballycastle area.  NHSCT would continue to discuss this in more detail with all those people in question.
NHSCT continued to say that they were aware of the need to be mindful of friendships and for this to be handled sensitively.  They would try to respect friendships and relationships and that the response from carers and users so far had been very positive.

They also stated that individual needs were being identified and preferred options discussed which included education, employment social and leisure activities. Other options that had been discussed were the consideration of personalised budgets, an alternative facility within the Ballycastle area, the underutilisation of Glenmona in Cushendall, and working with the voluntary and community sectors.
In summarising the NHSCT stated that they were committed to continue to meet the needs for the elderly, those people with learning disabilities and mental health issues, and that the NHSCT were looking to cater for the individual needs of people.

12/28:03
OIL AND GAS EXPLORATION
Councillor Wills of the Shetland Isles Council delivered a presentation on the experiences of the Oil and Gas industry in the Shetland Isles over the past 40 years - the fears, negatives and positives of the oil and gas exploration.
Areas discussed were:


Social and Political changes

Effects on the economy
Fears of widespread environmental degradation 
Off shore loading and independent inspection regime
Effects on population increase
Timeline 

Revenue

Employment
Oil spills - potential effect on the environment, animals, food chain and trade and the necessity for preventative systems to be in place, economic costs and lessons learned from worldwide oils spills
In summary Councillor Wills stated that the Shetland Isles were initially very cautious about oil exploration and for a successful industry there must be a clean oil industry and that there should be no technical reason for oil spills to happen in the future.

Substantial discussion then took place, including concerns regarding fracking, the possibility of oil and gas leaking into the water supply, risk of oil spills, revenue sharing and ‘Disturbance Funds’ and the effects on wildlife.
The Chairman thanked Councillor Wills for his interesting presentation and discussion.
The meeting concluded at 21:10pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..
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